Head Start Library Day at Multnomah County Library 

Friday, February 29, 2008 
10 a.m. – 12 p.m.

	Branch
	Families Registered
	Total Attendance
	Adults
	Children
	Cards Issued
	Fines Waived
	Number of Fines

	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	
	

	Belmont
	39 children/

45 adults 
	60
	35
	25
	16
	$134.60 
	6

	
	
	 
	
	 
	
	
	 

	Gregory Heights
	22 children/

20 adults
	60
	25
	35
	20
	$51.25
	12

	Holgate
	39 children/
41 adults
	80
	30
	50
	23
	$85.05
	4

	North Portland
	55 children/
67 adults
	105
	50
	55
	36
	$378.91 
	14

	St. Johns
	44 children/
48 adults
	56
	23
	33
	8
	$410.74
	15

	Woodstock
	32 children/
16 adults
	74
	37
	37
	30
	$353.12 
	15

	Total
	468
	435
	200
	235
	133
	$1,413.67
	66


On February 29, 2008, all Portland Public Schools (PPS) Head Start locations closed for the morning and brought their families to their local neighborhood library for a children’s storytime and parent meeting. 
In this seventh yea of this collaboration, 81 Portland Public Schools Head Start teachers and staff and 435 Portland Public Schools Head Start children from 25 classrooms and their families attended six branch libraries from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m. Library staff from Early Childhood Resources and each branch welcomed the Head Start families to Belmont, Gregory Heights, Holgate, North Portland, St. Johns, and Woodstock. 
When they arrived, all Head Start children and their families and teachers participated in a library storytime, after which the parents met with Head Start teachers for a parent meeting. Meanwhile, the children inspected the children’s book area and heard stories read by Head Start and library staff. After the parent meeting, families had the opportunity to get library cards, check out books, and have their fines waived. 
Since its inception in 2001, this has been the most successful year for attendance, up from 212 last year. Until this year, the most individuals that attended were 350 in 2006.

Attendance

The graph below shows the attendance at Head Start Library Day in the past six years. 

[image: image1.emf]0

50

100

150

200

250

300

350

400

450

2002 2003 2004 2005-

06

2007 2008

Number of Individuals in

attendance


Storytime Staffing

When possible, youth librarians offered storytimes to the children and reserved meeting spaces for the parents and Head Start staff. This year, several branches had storytimes for the general public already scheduled, so ECR staff and one LIBROS staff presented storytimes in other locations in the libraries. Additionally, other LIBROS staff worked together with youth librarians to present bilingual storytimes. They included Alan Gabriell at GRH, Deborah Gitlitz at HGT, John Church at NPO, and Izetta Irwin at STJ. From ECR, Joanne McNamara and Martha Lillie had the pleasure of presenting storytimes again this year: Joanne at BEL and Martha at WOD. Janie Denunzio at STJ chose to cancel her prescheduled storytimes for the morning to accommodate the Head Start families. This may be something to consider for future Head Start days. Branch staff members have suggested a different day and we will work with the Head Start staff on this as an option. 
Incentives

Each child received a free age-appropriate book, in English, Spanish, Chinese or Vietnamese, in a library book bag. Consistent with past years, families had the ability to get their library card fines waived. Ellen Fader, Youth Services Coordinator, secured fine waivers for all Head Start families who attended. 66 fines were waived for a total of $1,413.67; the average amount per person was $3.25. Three charts below compare the number of fines waived annually, the dollar amount waived per person, and the number and amount of fines per year per branch. 
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	2003
	
	2004
	
	2005
	
	2007
	
	2008
	

	BEL
	$72.95
	
	$124.50
	38
	$233.92
	38
	$42.10
	45
	$134.60
	6

	GRH
	$500.00
	83
	$265.35
	35
	$112.10
	66
	$253.32
	60
	$51.25
	12

	HGT
	$187.75
	76
	$704.64
	60
	$120.51
	97
	$370.30
	38
	$85.05
	4

	HWD
	$17.85
	35
	$139.55
	35
	$20.80
	21
	$0
	0
	$0
	0

	NPO
	$49.00
	
	$      -
	53
	$19.85
	20
	$33.45
	31
	$378.91
	14

	STJ
	$10.00
	
	$376.90
	33
	$186.89
	92
	$109.54
	20
	$410.74
	15

	WOD
	$77.49
	75
	$378.55
	40
	$214.15
	35
	$322.59
	18
	$353.12
	15

	TOTAL
	$915.04
	269
	$1,989.49
	294
	$908.22
	369
	$1,131.30
	212
	$1,413.67
	66


Planning
Since Head Start Day last year, Portland Public Schools Head Start reconfigured their staffing, enlisting Margaret Verhaege as the new coordinator for this event. As usual, Head Start offered the library several dates, all Fridays, to host this event. These dates were presented to branch and ECR staff to decide which would be the best for all. 
In the weeks prior to Head Start Library Day, the library sends the free books, library cards, and library book bags to the Head Start coordinator who distributes these materials to their sites for the families. Head Start staff give enrolled parents library card applications ahead of time to be filled out at home. Head Start teachers bring these applications to the branches on the morning of Head Start Library Day. 
The youth librarian and supervisor of each branch received in advance the schedule of activities for the event and were encouraged to share it with all branch staff working that day. Another form was used to track attendance, fines, and library cards issued. 

With the increased attendance this year, some branches were swamped making library cards. Branch staff offered these suggestions to make it easier next year: 
· Send the applications home well in advance and have the Head Start staff return them to the library at least two days in advance of the visit, so the cards will be ready when the families arrive. 
· Ask a library staff member to explain the use of the library card while parents are still in the parent meeting, to avoid having the library staff repeat the rules many times. Then Head Start staff could check ID and give the cards out, so that when they came up to the desk parents would already have their new card in hand. 

· Hold Head Start day on a morning that the library is not open, when there would be no conflicts with other storytimes and other library customers.
· Cancel the existing storytime in each location for that morning, and let usual customers know well in advance when that will happen. 
Evaluation

Each year, one measure of our success has been the high participation of families, plus seeing many happy children enjoy storytimes, check out books, and explore the libraries with their parents. This year surpassed our expectations with sheer numbers of children and their families. 435 individuals attended this year, up from the highest recorded of 350 in 2006. 
We also measure success through a post-event survey given to the families. This year, parents returned 147 surveys, with very positive results. 

The majority of families cited many reasons for coming to the library that morning: 

· being invited by the Head Start staff
· their children’s excitement about coming to the library
· their own interest in learning more about the library and its services
Other interesting statistics:

· 46 parents reported having a library card prior to this event
· 44 parents reported bringing their children to the library weekly
· 49 parents reported bringing their children to the library monthly
Obstacles families face that prevent them from visiting the library included:

· not enough time
· not having a library card
· having library fines
Parents reported their favorite part of Head Start Library Day:
· 35 parents said that the storytime was especially good
· 15 parents said getting helpful information 

· 11 parents said that it was fun for their children
· 9 parents said getting their fines waived
· 8 parents said checking out books
· 5 parents commented “my child is more interested in reading books” 
· 4 parents commented “learning what I can do to help my children read”  
· 1 parent said “books and reading are very important for the brain building of children”
When asked what they would change about Head Start Library Day:

· 46 out of the 70 respondents said “nothing” 
· longer storytimes
· more time for reading and singing
· less noise
· more chairs for parents
When asked which languages were spoken most often in their homes:

· English 84

· Spanish 55
· Chinese 16

· Vietnamese 3
· Cantonese 2
Parents were most comfortable sharing books with their child in the following languages:  
· English 105
· Spanish 60
· Chinese 14
· Cantonese, Mandarin, Vietnamese, Gujarati (Indian), German and Russian (1 each)
A wider range of languages visited the libraries this year. One family completed a survey in each of the following languages: Russian, Mandarin, Nepali, Ibo, Gujarati, Tiggrina, Hmong, and Maya. 

For those families whose home language is Spanish, Vietnamese or Chinese, many commented that they appreciated the Head Start staff who translated during the storytimes, as well as at the desk during checkout. 
Others requested more bilingual Chinese/English storytimes; more monolingual Chinese and Spanish storytimes; more bilingual computer classes for children and parents in Chinese and Spanish; and more books and materials in their languages.
When asked what else they want to tell us:

· 15 parents wrote a simple “Thank you” 
· 6 parents said that the library is doing a good/great job
· 1 parent thanked us “for the opportunity to get a book and reduce fines”  
· 1 said “Thank you for allowing our children to hear and read stories”
When asked if they were more likely to bring their child to the library after this program, 129 out of 147 parents said “Yes.”  
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Report submitted by Martha Lillie, Head Start Library Day coordinator

Library Assistant, Early Childhood Resources, Multnomah County Library

February 2008
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